
Planning Commission Special Meeting 
City Council Chambers, 2660 Civic Center Drive 
Minutes – Thursday, June 10, 2021 – 7:00 p.m. 

 
Pursuant to Minn. Stat. 13.D.021, Planning Commission members,  

City Staff, and members of the public participated in this meeting electronically 
due to the COVID-19 pandemic. 

 
1. Call to Order 

Chair Kimble called to order the regular meeting of the Planning Commission meeting at 
approximately 7:00 p.m. and reviewed the role and purpose of the Planning Commission. 
 

2. Roll Call 
At the request of Chair Kimble, City Planner Thomas Paschke called the Roll. 
 
Members Present: Chair Kimble; Vice Chair Michell Pribyl, and Commissioners 

Michelle Kruzel, Tammy McGehee, Karen Schaffhausen, Erik 
Bjorum and Emily Leutgeb. 

 
Members Absent: None. 

 
Staff Present: City Planner Thomas Paschke, Community Development Director 

Janice Gundlach, Senior Planner Bryan Lloyd, and Department 
Assistant Staci Johnson.   

 
3. Approve Agenda 

 
MOTION 
Member McGehee moved, seconded by Member Kruzel, to approve the agenda as 
presented. 
 
Ayes: 7 
Nays: 0 
Motion carried. 

 
4. Communications and Recognitions: 

 
a. From the Public: Public comment pertaining to general land use issues not on this 

agenda, including the 2040 Comprehensive Plan Update. 
 
None. 

 
b. From the Commission or Staff: Information about assorted business not already on 

this agenda, including a brief update on the 2040 Comprehensive Plan Update 
process. 
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None. 
 

5. Other Business 
 
a.   Review and Provide Feedback on Zoning Code Update 

Community Development Director Gundlach indicated this item has been 
reviewed previously by the Planning Commission.  She turned the item over to 
city consultants, Mr. Jeff Miller, and Ms. Rita Trapp.   

 
 Mr. Jeff Miller started the Zoning Code Update presentation with text 

amendments.  He indicated the intent is to try to go over the highlights and 
summarize what is in the text amendments.  He indicated this has been reviewed a 
couple of times at the high level, the recommendation level and now at the 
recommendation level.  He noted the intent is to have this go to a public hearing 
at the Planning Commission and then to City Council adoption in August. 
 
Residential Districts’ Amendments were reviewed by Mr. Miller. 
 
Member Leutgeb indicated there was a distinction in the table between the 
multifamily dwellings of five to eight units and then eight or more.  She asked for 
clarification on eight-unit dwellings because it seemed like it was a grey area and 
could be confusion there. 
 
Mr. Miller explained that has been and issue and thought it was corrected.  He 
indicated it should be five to eight and more than eight.  There are instances in 
today’s code where there is an overlap.  He noted he will look at that to make sure 
it has been caught but the intent is that it is five to eight and then more than eight, 
rather than eight or more. 
 
Member McGehee explained on page four of the packet, the Statement of 
Purpose, when it is talking about the statement or purpose, she thought it would 
be helpful to everybody reading the Code to see what the relevant goals are and 
have them listed. 
 
Mr. Miller noted that comment and continued with his review of the Residential 
Districts’ Amendments.  
 
Member McGehee indicated relating to the lot depth, she agreed with the area and 
the frontage but some of the issues that she thought staff has been struggling with 
are the irregularity of some of the lots being proposed and that maybe something 
staff wants to think about whether that helps them to define the lots and the kinds 
of shapes they like. 
 
Ms. Gundlach explained the Subdivision Code has a provision about irregular 
shaped lots and she thought that provision was sufficient to address the issue 
being mentioned. 
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Mr. Miller continued with his presentation. 
 
Member McGehee regarding the setback, in some of the residential parts there is 
indication about the first story being eighteen feet.  Then the second story, the 
direction was that the setback that is near a residential area begins after the third 
story and she wondered if one would want to consider that being after the second 
story, if in fact that first story is already eighteen feet high.  Also, it seems, just 
from an aesthetic point of view, if up against a residential side, if the idea is a 
combination of aesthetics and gradual building up, when talking about something 
that may be up to a hundred feet, to simply step back after the third story and then 
just go on up at least seems to her neither aesthetic nor really doing what they 
would hope up against a residential area.  
 
Mr. Miller believed the reason they are above the third story is because that is in 
line with what the current CMU District allows. 
 
Mr. Paschke indicated he would have to look in the City Code but believed along 
the greenway frontage there is a provision about stepping back residential 
buildings.  The main level is at grade for one level and then it steps back a certain 
distance for the remainder of the building. 
 
Mr. Miller explained the other comment regarding one hundred feet, he thought 
the other tool the City has is in HDR, anything higher than fifty-five feet requires 
a CUP so the City would still have the opportunity there to require another step 
back. 
 
Member McGehee thought they seem to be big on articulation and where there 
are doors and windows and everything else and if they are trying to make this 
more palatable up against residential areas it seems the more articulation they 
have on that facing side, the more palatable it is. 
 
Mr. Miller indicated step backs can cause challenges for the developer because 
they are losing development capacity.  He explained this was looked into and one 
of the things they discussed, either/or, and the way it is in the update is if a 
developer decided they would rather not do the step act, they would rather move 
the whole building back that eight feet, then this is saying the developer would 
not have to do an additional step back if the whole building is moved back.  
Developers do not always prefer to do that step back. 
 
Member McGehee explained the question she had throughout the review is if the 
City was looking to make this the best, most cost effective, and easiest thing for 
the developer or is the City trying to come up with some sort of a balance between 
the residents who live in the area and already have an investment and what is next 
to them.  It maybe a little more of a challenge but at the same time there are 
existing residents in Roseville for whom, whether it is eight feet back or not, 
looking at a fifty-five-foot solid wall, which is definitely not as attractive than if 
driving around other communities where there are step backs.  She indicated this 
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is a desirable place, so the City did not have to continually bend over backwards 
to make it easy and cheap for people to develop in the City. 
 
Mr. Miller understood Member McGehee was asking that they maybe think about 
it being above the second story instead of the third story. 
 
Member McGehee noted that is only if the first story is eighteen feet high because 
eighteen feet is more than a standard story. 
 
Mr. Miller asked if Member McGehee was proposing another step back if 
buildings were higher than three stories. 
 
Member McGehee indicated that was correct if next to a residential area. 
 
Chair Kimble thought there were other ways to deal with this other than step 
backs and designing the building ahead of time might, rather than some flexibility 
and other controls might make it more challenging for everybody.  
 
Commissioner Pribyl agreed regarding having so many definitions of exactly 
what needs to be done with the building design to meet the goals.  Multiple steps 
are expensive and depending on the type of construction can get quite expensive 
to do multiple step backs and that might limit the ability of the developer to do 
other things that could enhance the building such as adding more landscaping, 
better materials, other things that can make it aesthetically pleasing without the 
structural complexity.  She also wondered where the eighteen feet came from and 
noted she could not find where in the document it is at because she saw a 
reference to eighteen inches but not to eighteen feet. 
 
Member McGehee indicated she could have missed seeing it correctly, but she 
thought it was on something where the first floor was commercial. 
 
Mr. Paschke believed the reference was eighteen inches in the Code as it relates to 
the first floor.  He also stated what the requirement is currently in the Community 
Mixed Use District under the greenway frontage. 
 
Ms. Trapp reviewed the Mixed-Use Districts’ Amendments and the Employment 
Districts’ Amendments with the Commission. 
 
Mr. Miller reviewed the new BRT Overlay District and the definitions and 
amendments with the Commission. 
 
Chair Kimble indicated there is both detached and attached townhome and she 
wondered if the detached was considered a twin home. 
 
Mr. Miller explained they are trying to clarify that the detached duplex is on one 
lot versus the twin home would be on two lots.  That is the situation currently and 
they are clarifying that. 
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Ms. Trapp reviewed some of the next step’s staff and the consultants will be 
working on. 
 
Member Leutgeb was curious how they are planning on notifying property 
owners and residents about the new updated web page for this project. 
 
Ms. Gundlach explained at this point a lot of the engagement has been 
electronically, but staff has sent postcards to property addresses that have been 
directly impacted and then properties that lie within five hundred feet of directly 
impacted properties.  That is where staff is steering them to the story map and the 
webpage.  There were some links on the home page of the City website for 
several months.  This has been put in the City newsletter and staff has been doing 
outreach through the email updates and posting on NextDoor as well as the City’s 
Facebook page.  Staff has tried to use a lot of different engagement methods to 
make people aware of what is going on.  As it relates to equity, are they using the 
right tools, she was not one hundred percent positive that they are, but they are 
trying to do what they have experienced works and using those tools.  She 
indicated staff would be happy to take the Commission’s feedback on what else 
can be done. 
 
Member Kruzel thought there was discussion at another meeting to reach out to 
the different areas, perhaps block captains, tap into those.  She knew with Park 
and Rec doing different park events there might be a way to have some type of 
engagement there as well. 
 
Ms. Gundlach thanked Member Kruzel for her feedback. 
 
Member McGehee thought there was a lot of mention of changing parking lots, 
and she did not think there was a good definition in this and wanted to suggest 
that staff look at the St. Louis Park project where they have incorporated a nice 
change for their parking lots.  In terms of the plantings, she suggested they now 
have a tree company that is their consultant and maybe when they are talking 
about these plantings the consultant should be contacted to talk about the plants 
that are going to be the most successful and how to water them.  She noted there 
is a specialist in-house but his expertise is more often used elsewhere in the City.  
She found that the Council may want to go over the table of uses but as they have 
changed all of these districts, some of the tables of uses do not seem right 
anymore, particularly as they mix residential in.  Some of the obvious areas are 
places where they have excluded childcare, when in fact, they are talking about 
employment districts in residential areas where childcare might be really 
important.  She indicated she was still really in favor of a seventy-five percent 
improvement area overall.  She noted they put this in most places, but it was not 
put in all places and since they are unifying, it would be nice to have it the same 
all over.  She thought as part of the planning of this whole thing, there is a whole 
section of Roseville that is being talked about between Rosedale and the industrial 
area and the commercial area at Har Mar and she thought someone, the Council, 
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staff, or the Planning Commission might try to come up with a vision for how 
they want to look when they are done, and she did not see that vision.  She 
indicated these were some of the bigger questions that she thought about as she 
read through all of the materials over the last several months. 
 
Chair Kimble thought that was a lot of different thoughts and wondered if Ms. 
Gundlach had any feedback. 
 
Ms. Gundlach indicated Member McGehee and she had a conversation over the 
phone about this and she indicated she had concerns about broadening the scope 
of the work and keeping them on track and Member McGehee understood that.  
She thought it was good that Member McGehee brought the list of issues up and 
indicated the list could be sent to her email.  She noted she will keep notes on 
additional items that will be brought forward to the City Council for them to 
decide if they want to have the consultants tackle them. 
 

6. Adjourn 
 
MOTION 
Member McGehee, seconded by Member Pribyl, to adjourn the meeting at 8:19 
p.m.  
 
Ayes: 7 
Nays: 0  
Motion carried. 
 
 


